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USDA Acreage Reporting Deadline for Perennial 
Forage Changes to July 15 
USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) has established a new acreage reporting 
deadline for perennial forage for 2019 and subsequent years. Previously set in the 
fall, the new deadline is July 15 for all states, except for Hawaii and Puerto Rico.  

Timely and accurate acreage reports for all crops and land uses, including 
prevented planting or failed acreage, are the foundation for many FSA program 
benefits, including disaster programs for livestock owners. Producers must report 
their acreage to maintain program eligibility. 

Producers who have coverage for perennial forage under the Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) must report their crop acreage by the earlier 
of any of the following: 

• the established acreage reporting date (July 15) 
• 15 calendar days before the onset of harvest or grazing of the specific 

crop acreage being reported the established normal harvest date for the 
end of the coverage period 

 

 
USDA Reminds Producers of Feb. 28 Deadline for Conservation 
Reserve Program General Signup 
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The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) today announced the availability of two programs that protect hemp 
producers’ crops from natural disasters. A pilot hemp insurance program through Multi-Peril Crop Insurance (MPCI) 
provides coverage against loss of yield because of insurable causes of loss for hemp grown for fiber, grain or 
Cannabidiol (CBD) oil and the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) coverage protects against 
losses associated with lower yields, destroyed crops or prevented planting where no permanent federal crop 
insurance program is available. Producers may apply now, and the deadline to sign up for both programs is March 
16, 2020. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 

NAP provides coverage against loss for hemp grown for fiber, grain, seed or CBD for the 2020 crop year where no 
permanent federal crop insurance program is available. 

NAP basic 50/55 coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that exceed 50 
percent of expected production. Buy-up coverage is available in some cases. The 2018 Farm Bill allows for buy-up 
levels of NAP coverage from 50 to 65 percent of expected production in 5 percent increments, at 100 percent of the 
average market price. Premiums apply for buy-up coverage. 

For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is $325 per crop or $825 per producer per county, not to exceed $1,950 
for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties. 

Multi-Peril Crop Insurance Pilot Insurance Program 

The MPCI pilot insurance is a new crop insurance option for hemp producers in select counties of 21 states for the 
2020 crop year. The program is available for eligible producers in certain counties in Alabama, California, Colorado, 
Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, Montana, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, 
North Dakota, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Virginia and Wisconsin. Information on eligible 
counties is accessible through the USDA Risk Management Agency’s Actuarial Information Browser. 

Among other requirements, to be eligible for the pilot program, a hemp producer must have at least one year of 
history producing the crop and have a contract for the sale of the insured hemp. In addition, the minimum acreage 
requirement is 5 acres for CBD and 20 acres for grain and fiber. Hemp will not qualify for replant payments or 
prevented plant payments under MPCI. 

This pilot insurance coverage is available to hemp growers in addition to revenue protection for hemp offered under 
the Whole-Farm Revenue Protection plan of insurance. Also, beginning with the 2021 crop year, hemp will be 
insurable under the Nursery crop insurance program and the Nursery Value Select pilot crop insurance program. 
Under both nursery programs, hemp will be insurable if grown in containers and in accordance with federal 
regulations, any applicable state or tribal laws and terms of the crop insurance policy. 

Eligibility Requirements 

Under a regulation authorized by the 2018 Farm Bill and issued in October 2019, all growers must have a license to 
grow hemp and must comply with applicable state, tribal or federal regulations or operate under a state or university 
research pilot, as authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill. 

Producers must report hemp acreage to FSA after planting to comply with federal and state law enforcement. The 
Farm Bill defines hemp as containing 0.3 percent or less tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) on a dry-weight basis. Hemp 
having THC above the federal statutory compliance level of 0.3 percent is an uninsurable or ineligible cause of loss 
and will result in the hemp production being ineligible for production history purposes. 

For more information on USDA risk management programs for hemp producers, visit farmers.gov/hemp to read our 
frequently asked questions. For more information on the U.S. Domestic Hemp Production Program, visit USDA’s 
Agricultural Marketing Services’ website to read their frequently asked questions. 

 
Transitioning Expiring CRP Land to Beginning, Veteran or Underserved 
Farmers and Ranchers 
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CRP contract holders are encouraged to transition their Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) acres to beginning, 
veteran or socially disadvantaged farmers or ranchers through the Transition Incentives Program (TIP). TIP provides 
annual rental payments to the landowner or operator for up to two additional years after the CRP contract expires, 
provided the transition is not to a family member. 

Enrollment in TIP is on a continuous basis through 2023 or until the new statutory limit of $50 million under the 2018 
Farm Bill is reached. 

CRP contract holders no longer need to be a retired or retiring owner or operator to transition their land. TIP 
participants must agree to sell, have a contract to sell, or agree to lease long term (at least five years) land enrolled 
in an expiring CRP contract to a beginning, veteran, or socially disadvantaged farmer or rancher who is not a family 
member. 

Beginning, veteran or social disadvantaged farmers and ranchers and CRP participants may enroll in TIP beginning 
two years before the expiration date of the CRP contract. For example, if a CRP contract is scheduled to expire on 
Sept. 30, 2022, the land may be offered for enrollment in TIP from October 1, 2020, through September 30, 2022. 
The TIP application must be submitted prior to completing the lease or sale of the affected lands. 

New landowners or renters that return the land to production must use sustainable grazing or farming methods. 

For more information on TIP, visit https://www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation. 

 
Communication is Key in Lending 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan borrowers the tools necessary to be a success. 
A part of ensuring this success is providing guidance and counsel from the loan application process through the 
borrower’s graduation to commercial lending institutions. While it is FSA’s commitment to advise borrowers as they 
identify goals and evaluate progress, it is crucial for borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when 
changes occur. It is the borrower’s responsibility to alert FSA to any of the following: 

• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming operation; 
• Any significant changes to family income or expenses; 
• The development of problem situations; 
• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security 

In addition, if a farm loan borrower cannot make payments to suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on time, contact your 
farm loan staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Farm Service Agency Expands Payment Options 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) expanded its payment options to now 
accept debit cards and Automated Clearing House (ACH) debit. These paperless payment options enable FSA 
customers to pay farm loan payments, measurement service fees, farm program debt repayments and 
administrative service fees, as well as to purchase aerial maps. 

Previously, only cash, check, money orders and wires were accepted. By using debit cards and ACH debit, 
transactions are securely processed from the customer’s financial institution through Pay.gov, the U.S. Treasury’s 
online payment hub.  

While traditional collection methods like cash and paper checks will continue, offering the new alternatives will 
improve effectiveness and convenience to customers while being more cost effective. 

This marks the beginning of a multi-phased roll-out of new payment options for USDA customers. Ultimately, 
payment option flexibility will be extended to allow farmers and producers to use debit cards and ACH debit 
payments to make payments for all FSA programs, including farm storage facility loan repayments, farm loan facility 
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fees, marketing assistance loan repayments, Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) administrative fees and premiums and 
Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) fees. 

To learn more, contact your FSA county office, visit farmers.gov, or download the “Make Your FSA Payments 
Instantly” fact sheet. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit history. A credit 
report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if 
bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash flow. 

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in conducting FSA 
business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will provide a copy of 
your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is up to you to contact the issuing 
credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score. 

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an effective 
way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt. 
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a loan after improving 
or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
ASKFSA 
Are you looking for answers to your FSA questions?  Then ASK FSA at askfsa.custhelp.com. 

AskFSA is an online resource that helps you easily find information and answers to your FSA questions no matter 
where you are or what device you use.  It is for ALL customers, including underserved farmers and ranchers who 
wish to be enrolled in FSA loans, farm, and conservation programs. 

Through AskFSA you can:  

• Access our knowledge base 24/7 
• Receive answers to your questions faster 
• Submit a question and receive a timely response from an FSA expert 
• Get notifications when answers important to you and your farming operation are updated 

Customize your account settings and view responses at any time 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: USDA, 
Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, 
DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 
377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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